SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee held on Monday 23rd August 2010 in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30 p.m.
PRESENT

Cllrs M P Scott, (Vice-Chairman in the Chair), N Aldis, D Broughton, P Jones, 
C Osborne, D Sharman, P Sharman, R Smith, Mrs S Sutton and J Welbourn  

Together with Central Bedfordshire Councillor T Turner and two members of the public.

1.  Apologies: For absence were received from Cllrs Bartlett, Blaine, Gale, Pettitt and White.

2.  Statutory declarations of interest from members   
(F31/10)

(a) Prejudicial Interests

Cllr Osborne – Item 12, Minutes of the Premises Sub-committee, as Chairman of Sandy FC.
Cllr Mrs Sutton – Item 12, Minutes of the Premises Sub-committee, as a relative of a local contractor.

 (b) Personal interests
Cllrs N Aldis, D Broughton, P Jones, M Scott, D Sharman, P Sharman, R Smith, Mrs S Sutton and J Welbourn, Planning application: CB10/02831/FULL, as the applicant is a Member of Council.

Cllr Aldis – Item 7, Swimming in Sandy as a Governor of Sandye Place School.

Cllr Scott - Item 12, Minutes of the Premises Sub-committee, as President of Sandy FC.

3. Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council (F32/10)

Resolved: That the following comments be sent to the planning department at Central Bedfordshire Council:

CB/10/02831 – Full application for erection of a Bike Safe 300 motorcycle garage on land at Poplar Close, Sandy
No objections
4. Minutes








(F33/10)

The Minutes of the Meeting of Finance and General Purposes Committee held on Monday 12th July 2010 and as approved, amended and adopted by Council Meeting on Monday 2nd August 2010, were signed.

5. Position of outstanding authorised contracted works
 (F34/10)

(a) Special items from the Revenue Account
Churchyard

Tree work


    £3000.00
Scheduled to take place in November, apart from 2 trees which have been felled because they were dangerous.

Resolved: That this item be noted.
Gate Pier repair

    £1500.00

The Clerk reported that Reverend Williams had replied to the Deputy Clerk and there would be no need for a faculty.



Resolved: That this item be noted.
Car Park

Hard surface to market container
  £700.00
Work complete.
Resolved: That this item be noted and may now be deleted.
Playing Fields

Yara Complex Fertiliser



£1,600.00
The autumn application will be undertaken in October.

Resolved: That this item be noted.
(b) Capital Account

Sunderland Road Recreation Ground

Jenkins Pavilion Heating Controller
   £2,050.00
The work is due to take place in September.

Resolved: That this item be noted.
Stratford Road

Mobile scaffolding tower

   £1,200.00
Now received.

Resolved: That this item be noted and may now be deleted.
Car Park

Removal of Concrete kerbs and re-marking

   £3,910.00
Work complete.

Resolved: That this item be noted and may now be deleted.
(c)Interest on Capital Account

Benches

3 x Replacement benches

  £1350.00


Two have been installed with one still to be ordered.

Resolved: That this item be noted.
6. Next meeting of Staffing Committee                             (F35/10)

The Clerk’s report, which had been previously circulated was received and considered.  
Resolved: That the next meeting of Staffing Committee shall be held on Monday 18th October 2010.

7. Swimming Pool in Sandy  (F35/10)
The Clerk’s report, which had been previously circulated was received and considered.
Resolved: (a) That the Swimming Pool Working Group be requested to continue to work with Sandye Place School, Central Bedforshire Council and Stevenage Leisure towards the provision of swimming at the middle school next year.  

(b) That financial constraints should be borne in mind – if financial support is not available from the other parties it is unlikely to succeed.
(c) That a report be brought back to Finance and General Purposes Committee on 29th November 2010, for consideration in the estimates process.

8. Strategy to encourage public participation in decision making in Sandy    (F36/10)
The Clerk’s report, which had been previously circulated was received and considered. 
Resolved: That in order to encourage residents to stand for election in May 2011 the Town Council should undertake the following:
· Hold a social event so that people could attend to gather information in an informal atmosphere.  

· Hold a Special meeting of Council, with a fairly short agenda to give people a feel for the business of Council.  

· Publicise through the local news and  through the Council’s own newsletter.  
· Contact previous applicants for co-option.
· Invite interested people to shadow a Council Member.
9.  Proposed zebra crossing in Engayne Avenue

(F37/10)

The Clerk’s report, which had been previously circulated was received and considered.  
Resolved: That the Clerk be requested to write to Central Bedfordshire Council stating that the Town Council support a crossing in Engayne Avenue but bringing the following points to their attention:

· That cyclists should not use normal zebra crossings and that a silent Pelican crossing should be considered instead (these can be supplied with vibrating panels for the sight impaired).

· That the crossing should line up with the cycle way to avoid awkward manoeuvres.

10.Central Bedfordshire Council - Empty House Strategy Consultation

 (F38/10)
The Clerk’s report, which had been previously circulated was received and considered.
Resolved: That the Town Council supports the first four statements and the sixth on the response form.  With regard to the discount rate for empty houses Town Council thinks that the scoring system suggested in question 5 should be used to decide the level of discount.
In addition Members felt it would be helpful if Central Bedfordshire Council provided a breakdown of the successful methods of establishing house occupancy.  They would also like the proportion of empty houses owned by the Social Housing Associations and Central Bedfordshire Council as opposed to privately owned to be published.

11. Government consultation – Local referendums to veto excessive council tax increases 
(F39/10)

The Clerk’s report, which had been previously circulated was received and considered.
Resolved: That the following responses be made:
Question 1: That Sandy Town Council does not believe that local precepting authorities should be included within the provisions for council tax referendums.
Question 4: The cost of holding a referendum is likely to prove prohibitive for Towns and Parishes and have the unwanted effect of raising the precept.  At a conservative estimate the cost of a referendum in Sandy would be 2p for every £1 of council tax.

Question 6: The timetable at question six is not workable.  The referendum would not be held until the first week of May, five weeks into the financial year.  There appears to be no provision for guidance as to what would be an unreasonable precept increase and thus allowing the Council to set a budget within those limits.

12. Minutes of the Premises Sub-committee
(F40/10)

The minutes of the Premises Sub-committee, which had been previously circulated were received and considered.
Cllr Osborne and Cllr Mrs Sutton, having previously declared prejudicial interests left the chamber on consideration of the letter received from Sandy Football Club.

Resolved: That the Town Council should open negotiations with Sandy Football Club regarding relocation to the Sunderland Road Recreation Ground.  At the same time the cost of renovating the pavilion at Bedford Road Recreation Ground should be investigated, in time to be included in the estimates process.
13. “Village Hall” Beeston Green
 (F41/10)

The Clerk’s report, which had been previously circulated was received and considered. Two residents spoke about the plans.

Members deplored the fact that the building had been allowed to deteriorate and become an eyesore on the Village Green.

Resolved: That the Clerk be requested to write to the Building Surveyor, stating that although the Town Council supported the plan to demolish the annex and refurbish the rest of the property it would not allow a parking space on the Green.

14. Maintenance of Beeston Watercourse  (F42/10)

The letter from the Ivel Drainage Board, which had been previously circulated was received and considered.  The residents of Beeston have been made aware of the work and the IDB have confirmed that they will re-seed the banks of the ditches should this be necessary.
Members were concerned that no work had been done on the River Ivel for a number of years.

Resolved: That the Clerk be requested to contact the Environment Agency and ask when the River Ivel in Sandy was to have clearance work undertaken on it.
15. Extension to existing Cemetery

(F43/10)
The Clerk’s report, which had been previously circulated was received and considered.
Resolved: That the bore holes and subsequent testing requested by the Environment Agency to test the level of the water table be ordered and the cost of £1600 be taken from the Capital Account.
*16. Confidential items

(F44/10)

(a) Fallowfield Open Space

Cllr Welbourn left the meeting before the conclusion of this item.

(b) Outstanding Debt

 
SEE PART II – EXEMPT CONFIDENTIAL MINUTES – 

MINUTE NO F44/10
16.  Press Release (F45/10)

Resolved:  That a press release be issued with regard to the proposed zebra crossing in Engayne Avenue.
*Resolved:  That under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and by virtue of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted Sections (6, 8 & 9) of the Exempt Information, Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985, it may contain “Information relating to the financial or business affairs of any particular person (other than the authority)” or  “The amount of any expenditure proposed to be incurred by the authority under any particular contract for the acquisition of property or the supply of goods or services” and “Any terms proposed or to be proposed by or to the authority in the course of negotiations for a contract for the acquisition or disposal of property of the supply of goods or services”, the press and public be requested to retire from the meeting.  

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	CENTRAL BEDS NOTIFIED
	CENTRAL BEDS DECISION

	09/08/10

64/10


	CB/10/02831/ FULL

Mr P Blaine

19 Poplar Close

Sandy

SG19 1HH
	Full application for erection of Bike Safe 300 motorcycle garage at land at Poplar Close, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 20 Poplar Close, 9 London Road, The Garage London Road, Sandy notified.
	Resolved: No objection 
	F&GP

23/08/10

24/08/10
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